MINUTES
 
TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING – SEPTEMBER 13, 2004
 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Transylvania County met in regular session on Monday, September 13, 2004, 7:00 p.m., large courtroom of the Courthouse, Chairman Ray Miller presiding.  There were approximately 30 people in the audience.
 
Commissioners present: Chairman Ray Miller, Commissioners Marla Cilley, Rob Davenport, Jeff Duvall and David Guice.  Commissioner Davenport arrived at 7:03 pm.
 
Staff present:  Manager Artie Wilson, Acting Attorney Jeanne Hall, Court Sergeant Terry Whitmire, Finance Director Gay Poor, Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows, Health Director Steve Smith, Child Development Director Kae Parker, Emergency Services Director David McNeill, Human Resources Director Sheila Cozart, Recreation Director Rick Pangle, Solid Waste Director Will Sagar, Transportation Director Keith McCoy, Communications Director Kevin Shook, EMS Director Bobby Cooper, Lynn Pressley and JoAnn Hamilton from Social Services, Tax Assessor David Reid, Deputy Tax Assessor Annette Raines, Debbie Walker and Jessica Aiken from the Tax Assessor’s office, Paige Capps from the Register of Deeds office, Larry Moss and Sandra Beck from IT, Deputy Sheriff Jeff Hubbard, and Clerk to Board Kimberly Conover.  Also present was commissioner candidate Dr. Carol Grahl.
 
Media: Transylvania Times – Derek McKissock; Mountain Voice – Jane Roehrs
 
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
 
PUBLIC COMMENT (sign-in required)
 
There were no comments received from the public.
 
AGENDA MODIFICATIONS
 
The manager requested one addition to the agenda:  Under New Business, Item E. Closed Loop Signal System.  Commissioner Guice requested the addition on an additional closed session item pursuant to NCGS 143-318.11(a)(6 & 7) to discuss a personnel matter.
 
 Commissioner Duvall moved to approve the agenda as amended, seconded by Commissioner Cilley and unanimously carried.
 
CONSENT AGENDA
 
Commissioner Guice moved to approve the consent agenda as submitted, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
 
All consent agenda items were introduced and approved as follows:
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
Minutes from the August 23, 2004 regular meeting were approved as submitted.
 
FACILITIES USE REQUEST
· Use of the Community Services Conference Room on September 18, 2004 by Kimberly Conover to conduct a scrapbooking workshop
· Use of the Activity Center on November 8, 2004 by the Carolinas Independent Automobile Dealers Association to hold a continuing education class
 
PRESENTATIONS/RECOGNITIONS
 
INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY PLAN
Finance Director Gay Poor reported that the Information Technology Task Force was established in April 2003 to develop a plan to replace the HP 3000 Computer System and related software, since Hewlett Packard will no longer support the HP 3000 after December 2006.  Along with this, Mrs. Poor has identified other reasons for the necessity of the IT project.  These include the growing lack of space in many departments for physical records, the growing need for on-line access to government information and permitting by the general public and county employees, the ability to increase efficiency and decrease duplication of efforts by county personnel, and the realization of faster, more reliable and secure transmission of electronic data to both internal and external customers.  Mr. Tom Foss from the Institute of Government’s Center for Public Technology and the task force have been developing a technology plan over the last seventeen months that will allow for the replacement of the HP 3000 and will bring Transylvania County into the e-Government era.  The board of commissioners, in anticipation of this plan, has set aside $1.6 million to cover the capital costs of transitioning to a new system.  The annual incremental costs of the plan will be $342,000. 
 
Mr. Foss presented a power point overview of the project, describing the process the individual focus teams followed.  He summarized the teams’ findings and recommendations as follows:
 
· The finance, tax assessor, tax collector, register of deeds and jury systems need to be replaced urgently because their hardware platforms are about to be removed from support by Hewlett Packard.  The permitting system also needs replacement and integration with the other enterprise systems.  Total cost is estimated to be approximately $750,000 - $850,000.
· Physical connections between all county locations need to be enhanced.  As more data flows between locations, there is even more dependence on those often limited and failure-prone links.  To enhance security, the county wide-area network (WAN) should be on county-owned fiber wherever possible, using leased lines or VPN connections only as a last resort.  The working estimate for the network is $240,000 - $250,000.
· Formal technology replacement cycles for servers, PCs and software should be established to keep the investment in technology current.  This will involve an annual expenditure of approximately $160,000 - $175,000.
· Additional staffing resources are needed to support the conversion to new systems, additional workstations, and increased dependence on technology applications.  If local resources are not readily available, especially for the short term, it may be necessary to contract for them through outsourcing vendors.
· Technology purchases should be centralized and standardized to allow for ease in training, support, stocking of spares, and movement of resources as needed.
· The IT department, which was temporarily moved under the Finance department when the former director left, should regain its status as an independent department, reflecting the role it has in servicing all county departments.
· Larger departments should identify an IT contact person to serve as liaison to the IT department.  They need recognition of their roles, as well as training in how to deliver the support.  The users need additional training as well to maximize the county’s investment in the technology.
· Data needs to be integrated wherever possible, and should be stored in industry-standard, open databases such as SQL Server, Oracle or DB2.
 
During a question and answer period, Mr. Foss made the following observations:
· County department websites need to be updated so that people can get the information they need immediately.  In general, from a marketing standpoint the public wants to spend only twenty seconds at the web page site to find the information they want.
· In counties of comparable size with Transylvania County, there are generally three people supporting a comparable number of servers and PCs in the county.  The qualified person to serve as a network administrator will need a different skill set than is possessed by anyone in the department at the present time.  We will need someone who can be a hands-on project manager and also oversee the whole program. 
· There should be a number of qualified people with the appropriate skill sets available to handle the position, who might be willing to move to Transylvania County.  Mr. Foss feels that the money we are considering offering should be sufficient.
· There is currently an attempt to standardize systems across the counties, especially systems like financial packages.  He suggested that we also consider canned systems from some of the larger companies such as Munis.
· Mr. Foss feels that the county needs someone on staff to oversee the network administration and ready to help with all the day-to-day IT issues.  However, it would be appropriate to contract out miscellaneous technical support.
 
Commissioner Davenport moved to authorize the manager to move ahead with the preparation of requests for proposals, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
Chairman Miller expressed the thanks of the board of commissioners for all the hard work that has been put into this project.  The manager recognized all county personnel present, who were involved in the planning process, by asking them to stand so that the audience could see the level of participation.
 
CHILD FATALITY PREVENTION TEAM ANNUAL REPORT
Health Director Steve Smith and Child Development Director Kae Parker prepared the 2004 annual report of the Transylvania County Child Fatality Prevention Team as required by General Statutes.  Mr. Smith report the there were two infant deaths and no childhood deaths reviewed during the year.  The causes of death were 1) septicemia and 2) premature rupture of membranes.  No system problems were identified and no recommendations for improvement were noted.
 
The county has several programs for child safety underway, including a child safety car seat program which requires all children up to 80 pounds or eight years of age to be securely fastened in a certified safety car seat, and children above that weight and age to be securely fastened with a seatbelt.  Other programs include a SIDS program, smoke detector program, and meth labs detection training.  Also underway is education on mosquito-borne viruses. 
 
QUARTERLY REPORT FROM WESTERN HIGHLANDS NETWORK
General Statute 122C-117(c) requires that a quarterly report of the area authority be sent to each member of the board of commissioners within 30 days of the end of each quarter of the fiscal year.  At least twice a year, this information is presented in person.  In addition, ad hoc reports shall be presented as requested.  The manager requested guidance from the board of commissioners as to their preference for dates for the semiannual reports to be presented.  It was the consensus of commissioners that the manager make the decision.
 
The manager updated commissioners regarding the progress of the Local Management Entity (LME) for the quarter ending June 30, 2004(attachment as part of these minutes).
 
It was noted that Western Highlands is far ahead of other Area Authorities in the state in implementing the newly-mandated mental health program.  The state is using our Local Management Entity (LME) as a model for other counties to follow.  Mountain Laurel and New Vistas are helping us to address the issues and solve problems.  The manager stated that although the system is not perfect, it is progressing.  He pointed out that Transylvania County has twenty-five (25) providers that are available to the citizens of the county, giving them a wide variety of choices. 
 
Chairman Miller stated that Mr. Wilson is the chairman of our eight-county LME, and Commissioner Guice commended the manager for his leadership skills that have gone a long way to make this happen.  Because the state did not put enough prior thought into the process, it has slowed down implementing the program.  Counties that have not yet created an LME are currently functioning as they did before and are transitioning more slowly to the new structure.
 
TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY AWARDED FOR EMPLOYEE WELLNESS SCREENING PROGRAM
On Saturday, August 21st, at the North Carolina Association of County Commissioners’ meeting in Asheville, Transylvania County was awarded for its Employee Wellness Screening Program.  Human Resources Director Sheila Cozart reported that Commissioner David Guice and she were on hand to receive the award on behalf of the county.  Transylvania County was one of three counties to receive the prestigious “Most Innovative and Effective Program Award”.  This is the second straight year Transylvania County has been recognized in this category.  The wellness program, as implemented by the county, requires all employees wishing to be covered by the county insurance program to participate in an annual health screening program or show certification that a physical with appropriate blood work was performed by a physician.  The program targets high blood pressure, elevated cholesterol, back-injury prevention, smoking cessation, and weight and stress management.  This recognition comes with a $10,000 cash award that will be used to enhance wellness initiatives for county employees. 
 
Mrs. Cozart presented an overview of the county’s wellness program to commissioners.  She stated that wellness is a process of recognizing where you are and actively working toward getting well.  The United States spends $1.4 trillion annually on health care.  Less than 1% of that money is spent on prevention.  Transylvania County has been encouraging wellness for a number of years, and even before the program was made mandatory, we had about 70% participation.  In 2002, the county started requiring employees to participate in the annual wellness screening process in order to be eligible to get health insurance.  In 2003, the annual wellness screenings were extended to spouses.  As a result, the program has been very successful.  Since 2002, claims have stayed relatively flat.  In addition to the annual health screenings, healthy living classes and discounts at Curves and the Fitness Factory are also offered.  
 
Mrs. Cozart noted that the normal cost per employee for the tests is $325.  If each of the 321 employees had had those tests done privately, the total cost of those tests would have been approximately $110,000.  She assured us that the county did not pay nearly that amount.
 
Lots of people have collaborated to make this project happen.  Members of the County Wellness Subcommittee include Sheila Cozart (chairman of the committee), Rick Pangle (Recreation), Will Sagar (Solid Waste), and Rene Compton (Child Development).  Ruth Jones, Public Health Educator, has coordinated the clinic and follow-up for the wellness screenings and has served a lead role in pulling the program together.  Mrs. Cozart recognized the members of the committee that were present. 
 
The personnel director presented the plaque received by the NCACC to the board of commissioners and accepted congratulations from commissioners on behalf of the committee.  Chairman Miller stated that this is a way to help contain health costs, which is perhaps the biggest benefit of the program.
 
APPOINTMENTS
 
JUVENILE CRIME PREVENTION COUNCIL
Commissioner Cilley nominated and moved the approval of Norman Bossert to fill the unexpired term of Richard Murphy on the Juvenile Crime Prevention Council (term to expire June 2005), seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
TRANSYLVANIA NATURAL RESOURCES COUNCIL (TNRC)
Chairman Miller made the motion to appoint Eric Caldwell (Cooperative Extension Director), Jeff Parker (Soil and Water District Resource Conservationist), Randy Burgess (US Forest Service), Morris Denton (member-at-large), Kit Garren (real estate/development industry), Harry Hafer (member-at-large), Marshall McCallie (Sierra Club), Mac Morrow (City of Brevard), Steve Pagano (Gorges State Park), Larry Ragsdale (Brevard College), Terrell West (Blue Ridge Community College), Glynda Wilkins (member-at-large) and John Witherspoon (member-at-large) to serve on the Transylvania Natural Resources Council, with terms to be staggered.  Nominations were seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
Commissioner Cilley moved the appointment of Larry Ragsdale as chairman of the TNRC, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
 
OLD BUSINESS
 
There were no items of old business presented during this meeting.
 
NEW BUSINESS
 
ADDITION OF SCHOOL HEALTH NURSE POSITION
Health Director Steve Smith reported that Transylvania County has been awarded funding for a permanent school nurse position.  During the last session of the NC General Assembly, it funded approximately 65 time-limited school nurses and 80 permanent school nurses to be disbursed throughout the state.  Transylvania County Schools and the Transylvania County Health Department have agreed to base the position in the Health Department.  According to Mr. Smith, the funding provided is sufficient to cover all costs associated with the position. It was noted, however, that in the event the funding goes away, the position will be eliminated. 
 
Commissioner Cilley asked if a school nurse can handle this position and was told that the current recommended ratio is one nurse for every 750 students.  There was general discussion regarding ongoing funding for the position and the role of the school nurse. 
 
Commissioner Guice moved to accept the funding for a new School Health Nurse position with the understanding that if the funding goes away, the position will be eliminated, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
 
LETTER OF SUPPORT FOR ECUSTA BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT CENTER BROWNFIELDS AGREEMENT
The NC Department of Environment and Natural Resources is in the process of receiving comments on a proposed Brownfields agreement with Ecusta Business Development Center.  The county has worked extensively with the Ecusta Business Development Center to obtain a Brownfields agreement.  This agreement is a critical element in the re-development plans of the Ecusta Business Development Center.  The manager presented a draft of the letter of support for the commissioners’ consideration.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved the approval of the letter supporting the Brownfields agreement with Ecusta Business DevelopmentCenter and the state (attachment as part of these minutes), seconded by Commissioner Cilley and unanimously carried.
 
PETITION FOR ADDITION TO STATE ROAD SYSTEM BY SWEETWATER FARMS ASSOCIATION
Sweetwater Farms Association has requested the county’s approval for the dedication of approximately 0.8 miles of roadway in the Sweetwater Farms Development to the public as state roads (attachment as part of these minutes).  The 0.8 mile of roadway is composed of all of Sweetwater Lane beginning at South Cherrywood Lane and all of Quail Run.  More than the required three-fourths of the association’s membership have voted to offer the easement for dedication to the public use.  The manager presented Resolution 25-04 (attachment as part of these minutes) for the commissioners’ consideration.
 
Commissioner Cilley moved to approve Resolution 25-04, seconded by Commissioner Davenport and unanimously carried.
 
EXCAVATOR BID
Solid Waste Director Will Sagar reported that requests for proposal for an excavator at the landfill to replace a 1987 excavator were opened on August 24, 2004, with five vendors submitting bids.  The lowest bidder was LB Smith of Arden for a Volvo EC210BLC at $111,334.00 (attachment as part of these minutes).  The next lowest bidder was Van Lott, Inc. at $129,348.00.  After reviewing the bids Mr. Sagar recommends awarding the bid to LB Smith for $111,334 plus, and an additional $7,500 for a thumb attachment which will allow the equipment to pick up brush.  This item was included in the budget at a cost of $150,000.
 
Commissioner Davenport moved to award the excavator bid to L.B. Smith for $118,834, which includes a thumb attachment, seconded by Commissioner Cilley and unanimously carried.
 
CLOSED LOOP SIGNAL SYSTEM
The North Carolina Department of Transportation is currently installing a closed loop signal system in the City of Brevard and has encountered a problem at the corner of Broad Street and Morgan Street in front of the library.  The manager presented commissioners with a sketch of a proposed synchronized light signal pole relocation at the corner of Morgan and Broad Streets and a letter from Mr. W. K. Brazell, Resident Engineer from the NC Department of Transportation, stating that the state feels that the designated pole placement is the best alternative for all parties concerned.  The DOT has requested permission to secure an easement from Transylvania County, move the wall at the library, and set the pole within the easement.  It is felt that this option will greatly reduce the impact to both pedestrian and vehicular traffic, as it will eliminate the need to relocate several underground utility lines and a drainage structure.  This should be the least-cost alternative for the county. 
The manager also requested permission from commissioners to have the Department of Transportation, at their expense, remove the large oak tree on the corner if they run into trouble with the tree.  This would eliminate the need for the county to remove the tree at a later date. The commissioners were in agreement and asked the manager to request that the tree be removed. 
 
Commissioner Cilley moved to approve the proposed location of the signal pole at the corner of Morgan and Broad Streets as identified in the sketch submitted by the NC Department of Transportation (attachment as part of these minutes).  The notion was seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
 
MANAGER’S REPORT  
· Flooding update:  Mr. David McNeill presented an update and slide presentation of the damage done in the county due to the flooding caused by Hurricane Frances.  He reported that 66 roads were closed; there were 160 calls for assistance; and 100 homes were affected by flooding with 50 homes damaged and 250 citizens being sheltered.  The average rainfall in the county was 9.25 inches. Several areas had to be evacuated.  The public damage is estimated at $115,800.  He also noted that an estimated $4.4 million in agricultural crops in Transylvania County has been lost.   
 
Mr. McNeill expressed his appreciation to the many county agencies and county personnel that participated in the efforts.  Some of the agencies that helped were the American Red Cross, the National Guard, the North Carolina Emergency Management Team, the School System, public utilities and Transylvania Community Hospital.  He also thanked the City of Brevard and several media outlets that helped get the information out to the public.
 
Transylvania County has been declared a disaster for purposes of filing a request for public disaster assistance.  FEMA has given a number of 100 homes damaged or affected by the hurricane.   Some criteria for filing have been specified and other categories should be covered in the near future.  FEMA representatives will be here tomorrow.
 
Commissioner Cilley asked about stream banks erosion and was told that Eric Caldwell and Jeff Parker have looked into this.  The areas that were affected by the last storm were the areas that were affected by Hurricane Frances.  The problems are the same, just more significant.  It was noted that the responsibility for any damage done to private property belongs to the property owner. Property owners must keep receipts that they can file for reimbursement in the future. 
 
Mr. McNeill reported on the progress and latest forecast for Hurricane Ivan.  It is expected that there will be sustained winds of 48 miles per hour and significant rain.  A meeting to discuss Ivan is scheduled for tomorrow at 1:30 p.m.
 
Commissioner Guice wanted to especially thank David McNeill’s emergency management team (Bobby Cooper, Kevin Shook, Gerald Grose and David McNeill) for all their help.  He also thanked Mr. McNeill for his leadership, and the Sheriff’s Department for all their support.  Mr. Guice noted that the commissioners received many phone calls from the public expressing their appreciation over the way the situation was handled by the county manager, emergency management personnel and Sheriff’s department personnel.
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
None
 
COMMISSIONERS’ COMMENTS
 
Chairman Miller announced that he will be out of the country for the October 11th meeting and Commissioner Duvall will preside.  No additional comments were made by commissioners.
 
Commissioner Guice moved to enter closed session per N.C.G.S 143-318.11(a)(5) concerning the position to be taken by or on behalf of the public body in negotiating the price and other material terms of a contract or proposed contract for the acquisition of real property by purchase, option, exchange, or lease, and to have Mark Burrows, the county manager, the acting county attorney Jeanne Hall, and the clerk to the board present; and pursuant to NCGS 143-318.11(a)(6 & 7) to consider a personnel matter , and to have the manager, Sheila Cozart, acting county attorney and clerk present.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davenport and unanimously carried.
 
The meeting was recessed for five minutes to clear the courtroom.
 
CLOSED SESSION
 
The chairman called the first closed session to order with all five commissioners, Mark Burrows, Jeanne Hall, the manager and the clerk in attendance. 
 
The group received information from the county manager regarding a proposal from the Ecusta Business Development Center (EBDC) to sell the county approximately 62 acres across from the Pisgah Forest Convenience Center that is currently being used as a rifle range.  The group discussed the possibilities for the property and came to the consensus that it was not suitable for the county’s use.  After the discussion, the chairman closed the first closed session and Mr. Burrows left the courtroom.
 
The chairman called the second closed session to order with all five commissioners, Sheila Cozart, Jeanne Hall, the manager and the clerk in attendance.
 
The group discussed a personnel issue.  Following the discussion, Mrs. Cozart left the courtroom.
 
No action was taken in either closed session.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to leave closed session and enter open session, seconded by Commissioner Davenport and unanimously carried.
 
OPEN SESSION
 
All five commissioners, the manager, acting county attorney and clerk to the board were present for the open session.  No citizens or media representatives returned for open session.
 
Commissioner Davenport moved to authorize the manager to send Ecusta Business Development Center a letter respectfully declining their offer of first refusal on the purchase of approximately 62 acres of land across from the Pisgah Forest RecyclingCenter.  Commissioner Cilley seconded the motion and it was approved unanimously.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to seal the minutes of the second portion of the closed session regarding a personnel matter, seconded by Commissioner Davenport and unanimously carried.
 
There being no further business, Commissioner Davenport moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Miller and unanimously carried.  The meeting adjourned at 10:25 p.m.
 
 
                                                                                    __________________________________
                                                                                    Raymond D. Miller, Chairman
ATTEST:
 
_______________________________________
Kimberly T. Conover, Clerk to the Board
 
